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biofuel, or proceeds thereof, in favor of 
the owner or any other creditor except 
agencies of the U.S. Government. 

§ 4288.134 Refunds and interest pay-
ments. 

An eligible advanced biofuel producer 
who receives payments under this sub-
part may be required to refund such 
payments as specified in this section. If 
the Agency suspects fraudulent rep-
resentation through its site visits and 
records inspections under § 4288.105(b), 
it will be referred to the Office of In-
spector General for appropriate action. 

(a) An eligible advanced biofuel pro-
ducer receiving payments under this 
subpart shall become ineligible if the 
Agency determines the advanced 
biofuel producer has: 

(1) Made any fraudulent representa-
tion; or 

(2) Misrepresented any material fact 
affecting a Program determination. 

(b) If an Agency determination that a 
producer is not eligible for participa-
tion under this subpart is appealed and 
overturned, the Agency will make ap-
propriate and applicable payments to 
the producer from Program funds, to 
the extent such funds are available, 
that remain from the fiscal year in 
which the original adverse Agency de-
cision was made. 

(c) All payments made to an entity 
determined by the Agency to be ineli-
gible shall be refunded to the Agency 
with interest and other such sums as 
may become due, including, but not 
limited to, any interest, penalties, and 
administrative costs as determined ap-
propriate under 31 CFR 901.9. 

(d) When a refund is due, it shall be 
paid promptly. If a refund is not made 
promptly, the Agency may use all rem-
edies available to it, including Treas-
ury offset under the Debt Collection 
Improvement Act of 1996, financial 
judgment against the producer, and re-
ferral to the Department of Justice. 

(e) Late payment interest shall be as-
sessed on each refund in accordance 
with the provisions and rates as estab-
lished by the United States Treasury. 

(1) Interest charged by the Agency 
under this subpart shall be established 
by the United States Treasury. Such 
interest shall accrue from the date 
such payments were made by the Agen-

cy to the date of repayment by the pro-
ducer. 

(2) The Agency may waive the ac-
crual of interest or damages if the 
Agency determines that the cause of 
the erroneous payment was not due to 
any action of the advanced biofuel pro-
ducer. 

(f) Any advanced biofuel producer or 
person engaged in an act prohibited by 
this section and any advanced biofuel 
producer or person receiving payment 
under this subpart shall be jointly and 
severally liable for any refund due 
under this subpart and for related 
charges. 

§ 4288.135 Unauthorized payments and 
offsets. 

When unauthorized assistance has 
been made to an advanced biofuel pro-
ducer under this Program, the Agency 
reserves the right to collect from the 
recipient the sum that is determined to 
be unauthorized. If the recipient fails 
to pay the Agency the unauthorized as-
sistance plus other sums due under this 
section, the Agency reserves the right 
to offset that amount against Program 
payments. 

(a) Unauthorized assistance. The Agen-
cy will seek to collect from recipients 
all unauthorized assistance made under 
this Program using the procedures 
specified in paragraphs (a)(1) through 
(a)(4) of this section. 

(1) Notification to the producer. Upon 
determination that unauthorized as-
sistance has been made to an advanced 
biofuel producer under this Program, 
the Agency will send a demand letter 
to the producer. Unless the Agency 
modifies the original demand, it will 
remain in full force and effect. The de-
mand letter will: 

(i) Specify the amount of unauthor-
ized assistance, including any accrued 
interest to be repaid, and the standards 
for imposing accrued interest; 

(ii) State the amount of penalties and 
administrative costs to be paid, the 
standards for imposing them and the 
date on which they will begin to ac-
crue; 

(iii) Provide detailed reason(s) why 
the assistance was determined to be 
unauthorized; 

(iv) State the amount is immediately 
due and payable to the Agency; 
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(v) Describe the rights the producer 
has for seeking review or appeal of the 
Agency’s determination pursuant to 7 
CFR part 11; 

(vi) Describe the Agency’s available 
remedies regarding enforced collection, 
including referral of debt delinquent 
after due process for Federal salary, 
benefit and tax offset under the De-
partment of Treasury Offset Program; 
and 

(vii) Provide an opportunity for the 
producer to meet with the Agency and 
to provide to the Agency facts, figures, 
written records, or other information 
that might refute the Agency’s deter-
mination. 

(A) If the producer meets with the 
Agency, the producer will be given an 
opportunity to provide information to 
refute the Agency’s findings. 

(B) When requested by the producer, 
the Agency may grant additional time 
for the producer to assemble docu-
mentation. Such extension of time for 
payment will be valid only if the Agen-
cy documents the extension in writing 
and specifies the period in days during 
which period the payment obligation 
created by the demand letter (but not 
the ongoing accrual of interest) will be 
suspended. Interest and other charges 
will continue to accrue pursuant to the 
initial demand letter during any exten-
sion period unless the terms of the de-
mand letter are modified in writing by 
the Agency. 

(2) Payment in full. If the producer 
agrees with the Agency’s determina-
tion or will pay the amount in ques-
tion, the Agency may allow a reason-
able period of time (usually not to ex-
ceed 90 days) for the producer to ar-
range for repayment. The amount due 
will be the unauthorized payments 
made plus interest accrued beginning 
on the date of the demand letter at the 
interest rate stipulated until the date 
paid unless otherwise agreed, in writ-
ing, by the Agency. 

(3) Promissory note. If the producer 
agrees with the Agency’s determina-
tion or is willing to pay the amount in 
question, but cannot repay the unau-
thorized assistance within a reasonable 
period of time, the Agency will convert 
the unauthorized assistance amount to 
a loan provided all of the conditions 
specified in paragraphs (a)(3)(i) through 

(a)(3)(iii) of this section are met. Loans 
established under this paragraph will 
be at the Treasury interest rate in ef-
fect on the date the financial assist-
ance was provided and that is con-
sistent with the term length of the 
promissory note. In all cases, the re-
ceivable will be amortized per a repay-
ment schedule satisfactory to the 
Agency that has the producer pay the 
unauthorized assistance as quickly as 
possible, but in no event will the amor-
tization period exceed fifteen (15) 
years. The producer will be required to 
execute a debt instrument to evidence 
this receivable, and the best security 
position practicable in a manner that 
will adequately protect the Agency’s 
interest during the repayment period 
will be taken as security. 

(i) The producer did not provide false 
information; 

(ii) It would be highly inequitable to 
require prompt repayment of the unau-
thorized assistance; and 

(iii) Failure to collect the unauthor-
ized assistance immediately will not 
adversely affect the Agency’s interests. 

(4) Appeals. Appeals resulting from 
the demand letter prescribed in para-
graph (a)(1) of this section will be han-
dled according to the provisions of 
§ 4288.103. All appeal provisions will be 
concluded before proceeding with fur-
ther actions. 

(b) Offsets. Failure to make payment 
as determined under paragraph (a) of 
this section will be treated by the 
Agency as a debt that can be collected 
by an Administrative offset, unless 
written agreements to repay such debt 
as an alternative to administrative off-
set is agreed to between the Agency 
and the producer. 

(1) Any debtor who wishes to reach a 
written agreement to repay the debt as 
an alternative to administrative offset 
must submit a written proposal for re-
payment of the debt, which must be re-
ceived by the Agency within 20 cal-
endar days of the date the notice was 
delivered to the debtor. In response, 
the Agency will notify the debtor in 
writing whether the proposed agree-
ment is acceptable. In exercising its 
discretion, the Agency will balance the 
Government’s interest in collecting the 
debt against fairness to the debtor. 
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(2) When the Agency receives a debt-
or’s proposal for a repayment agree-
ment, the offset is stayed until the 
debtor is notified as to whether the ini-
tial agreement is acceptable. If a Gov-
ernment payment will be made before 
the end of the fiscal year and the re-
view is not yet completed, payment 
will be deferred pending resolution of 
the review. 

§ 4288.136 Remedies. 
In addition to the steps available 

under the provisions of §§ 4288.134 and 
4288.135, if the Agency has determined 
that a producer has misrepresented the 
information or defrauded the Govern-
ment, the Agency will take one of the 
following steps in accordance to 7 CFR 
part 3017, Government-wide Debarment 
and Suspension: 

(a) Suspend payments on the Con-
tract until the violation has been rec-
onciled; 

(b) Terminate the Contract; or 
(c) Debarment to participate in any 

Federal Government program. 

§ 4288.137 Succession and loss of con-
trol of advanced biofuel facilities 
and production. 

(a) Contract succession. An entity who 
becomes the eligible advanced biofuel 
producer for an advanced biofuel facil-
ity that is under contract under this 
subpart must request permission from 
the Agency to succeed to the Program 
contract and the Agency may grant 
such request if it is determined that 
the entity is an eligible producer and 
permitting such succession would serve 
the purposes of the Program. If appro-
priate, the Agency may require the 
consent of the previous eligible ad-
vanced biofuel producer to such succes-
sion. 

(b) Loss of control. Payments will be 
made only for eligible advanced 
biofuels produced at an advanced 
biofuel facility owned or controlled by 
an eligible advanced biofuel producer 
with a valid contract. If payments are 
made to an advanced biofuel producer 
for production at an advanced biofuel 
facility no longer owned or controlled 
by said producer or to an otherwise in-
eligible advanced biofuel producer, the 
Agency will demand full refund of all 
such payments. 

§§ 4288.138–4288.189 [Reserved] 

FISCAL YEAR 2010 APPLICATIONS 

§ 4288.190 Fiscal Year 2010 applica-
tions. 

(a) General. This section provides the 
requirements associated with applying 
for funds under this subpart for Fiscal 
Year 2010. 

(b) Applicability. The provisions speci-
fied in §§ 4288.101 through 4288.137 are 
applicable to applicants, applications, 
and awards made for Fiscal Year 2010, 
except as follows: 

(1) Applications for participation in 
this program must be received by May 
6, 2011. Applications received after this 
date will not be considered by the 
Agency for Fiscal Year 2010 funding. 

(2) Payment applications for Fiscal 
Year 2010 funding are due by 4:30 p.m. 
local time May 12, 2011. Any applica-
tion received after this date and time 
is ineligible for payment. 

(3) Payment applications for Fiscal 
Year 2010 funding must contain actual 
production for October 1, 2009 through 
September 30, 2010. 

(4) If an applicant has submitted an 
application for participation or pay-
ment in this program for Fiscal Year 
2010 funding prior to March 14, 2011, the 
applicant must submit new applica-
tions in accordance with this subpart 
for Fiscal Year 2010 funding. 

[76 FR 7967, Feb. 11, 2011, as amended at 76 
FR 24343, May 2, 2011] 

§§ 4288.191–4288.200 [Reserved] 

PART 4290—RURAL BUSINESS IN-
VESTMENT COMPANY (‘‘RBIC’’) 
PROGRAM 

Subpart A—Introduction to Part 4290 

Sec. 
4290.10 Description of the Rural Business In-

vestment Company Program. 
4290.15 Leveraged and Non-leveraged Rural 

Business Investment Companies. 
4290.20 Legal basis and applicability of this 

part 4290. 
4290.30 Amendments to Act and regulations. 
4290.40 How to read this part 4290. 
4290.45 Responsibility for implementing this 

part 4290. 
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